# Henry Clay Oak [1]

# **Henry Clay Oak**

by Elizabeth Reid Murray, 2006



Sketch of the Henry Clay Oak by Hope Summerell Chamberlain, and used in his book, The History of Wake County, North Carolina, 1922. Image from the North

Carolina Museum of History. [2] The Henry Clay Oak, a venerable white oak of unusually large height and girth, stood in Raleigh [3] near the northwest corner of the intersection of North Blount and East North Streets from a time possibly predating the city's 1792 founding until 1991. The tree grew to a height of more than 100 feet, with a 100-foot spread and a trunk diameter of 6½ feet. It typified the type of tree that early North Carolina settlers used for building homes and other structures, as well as making furniture and farm implements. The bark was equally useful for tanning leather.

The name "Henry Clay Oak" derives from local tradition, which holds that in 1844, under the shade of this tree in the side yard of the residence known as the <u>William Polk House [4]</u>, <u>Whig [5]</u> presidential candidate <u>Henry Clay [6]</u> penned his famous "<u>Raleigh letter [7]</u>," which supposedly cost him the presidential election. On 17 April of that campaign year, he wrote the widely read letter opposing annexation of Texas, an action he predicted would precipitate <u>war with Mexico</u> [8].

Weather damage and irreversible disease necessitated the tree's destruction on 9 Oct. 1991. A bronze marker that had been erected in 1939 by the Colonel Polk Chapter, <u>Daughters of the American Revolution</u> [9], marks the former location of the tree. An unofficial count of the rings suggested an age nearer to 200 years than to several earlier estimates varying between 250 and 600 years. The landscape services section of the State Department of Administration germinated seedlings from the tree soon after it was felled and provided one seedling to each of the 100 schools in <u>Wake County</u> [10], with instructions for planting the seedling on the school grounds. Woodcarvers made Henry Clay Oak souvenirs from the felled tree, including a reproduction acorn fashioned by Darrell Rhudy, a member of the Triangle Woodturners of North Carolina. The acorn was deposited in Raleigh's bicentennial time capsule on New Year's Eve 1992.

#### References:

Elizabeth Reid Murray, Wake: Capital County of North Carolina, vol. 1 (1983).

Elizabeth Culbertson Waugh, North Carolina's Capital, Raleigh (1992).

### **Additional Resources:**

1

Associated Press. "Raleigh to lose old oak tree." *The Dispatch* [Lexington, N.C.]. September 25, 1991. <a href="http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=r5cbAAAAIBAJ&sjid=6FIEAAAAIBAJ&pg=5018%2C3001898">http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=r5cbAAAAIBAJ&sjid=6FIEAAAAIBAJ&pg=5018%2C3001898</a> [11] (accessed September 13, 2012).

Morris, John. "Memorializing a Magnificent Oak and 'The Great Pacificator'." Goodnight Raleigh (blog). March 27, 2009. <a href="http://goodnightraleigh.com/2009/03/memorializing-a-magnificent-oak-and-the-great-pacificator/">http://goodnightraleigh.com/2009/03/memorializing-a-magnificent-oak-and-the-great-pacificator/</a> (accessed September 13, 2012).

Nielsen, Dick. "President's Message." *North Carolina Woodturner* 4. No. 5. April/May 1996. <a href="http://www.ncwoodturners.com/Documents/v06n04-april-1996.pdf">http://www.ncwoodturners.com/Documents/v06n04-april-1996.pdf</a> (accessed September 13, 2012).

### **Image Credits:**

Chamberlain, Hope Summerell. "Drawing, Accession #: H.19XX.327.158 [2]." 1922. North Carolina Museum of History.

## Subjects:

Events [14]

Places [15]

**Authors:** 

Murray, Elizabeth D. R. [16]

Origin - location:

Raleigh [17]

From:

Encyclopedia of North Carolina, University of North Carolina Press.[18]

1 January 2006 | Murray, Elizabeth D. R.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/henry-clay-oak

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/henry-clay-oak [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?34783+ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/raleigh [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/polk-william [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/whig-party [6] http://www.loc.gov/rr/program/bib/clay/ [7] http://www.arts.mcgill.ca/history/faculty/troyweb/Courseweb/HenryClayRaleighLetter.htm [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/mexican-war [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/daughters-american-revolution [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wake [11] http://news.google.com/newspapers?id=r5cbAAAAIBAJ&sjid=6FIEAAAAIBAJ&pg=5018%2C3001898 [12] http://goodnightraleigh.com/2009/03/memorializing-a-magnificent-oak-and-the-great-pacificator/ [13] http://www.ncwoodturners.com/Documents/v06n04-april-1996.pdf [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/events [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/places [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/encyclopedia-